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report from the President
 

the	evolving	theory	of 	Property	rights

gregory K. ingram

Clearly defining the ownership of property is 

often thought to be necessary for the efficient 

operation of markets and the appropriate use 

of scarce resources. Specifying property 

rights within mature governance frameworks 

is relatively straightforward for traditional pri-

vate goods, but it becomes more complex for 

common property goods such as groundwater, 

environmental resources, irrigation systems, 

forests, and fisheries. 

 Common property goods are often subject to overexploi-

tation (the well known “tragedy of the commons”), and many 

observers argue that the sustainable use of common prop-

erty can be solved simply by employing one of two alter- 

natives: private ownership, or public ownership operating 

within a clear regulatory framework. The argument is that 

either approach can internalize externalities and reduce 

transaction costs. 

 This notion that there are only two discrete solutions—

private ownership or public ownership—to promote the sus-

tainable management of scarce common resources has 

proven problematic for at least two reasons. First, neither 

private nor public ownership has always conserved scarce 

resources well, as in the case of the timber industry. Sec-

ond, many alternative property rights approaches have been 

successful in managing scarce common resources in a sus-

tainable manner, in some cases over hundreds of years. 

 Examples of alternative property rights approaches in-

clude the management by farmers of irrigation systems in 

nepal, by villagers of alpine grazing lands in Switzerland and 

Italy, and by villagers of mountain grazing land and forests 

in japan and norway. In all of these cases, farmers owned 

their private agricultural parcels and also participated as 

communal owners of commonly held resources. 

 analyses of many cases of successful common resources 

management reveal that specific practices vary widely and 

depend on underlying institutions, social norms, culture, and 

ecological conditions. accordingly, specific practices  

are usually not transferable from one context to another. 

However, research also shows that parti- 

cipants in successful systems have seven 

elements in common: accurate information 

about the resource; a common understand-

ing about the resource’s benefits and risks; 

shared norms of reciprocity and trust; stable 

group membership; a long-term perspective; 

decision rules that avoid either unanimity  

or control by a few; and relatively low-cost 

monitoring and sanctioning arrangements. 

 These systems work best when the common pool re-

source is in a fixed location, such as forests, grazing land, 

mineral deposits, and many environmental resources. When 

the location of the common resource is not fixed, however, 

virtually no single property rights approach has been very 

successful. This is famously the case for fisheries, where 

the stock of fish is mobile and its size is difficult to track. 

Most property rights systems applied to fisheries give prop-

erty rights to the annual catch, not to the underlying stock. 

Many approaches have been attempted to control fish catch-

es, and the most promising current practice uses transfer-

able quotas, but this approach is still a work in progress. 

 an excellent summary of the evolving theory of property 

rights is available in the recent Lincoln Institute book  

edited by Daniel Cole and Elinor Ostrom, Property in Land 

and Other Resources. Elinor Ostrom in particular has contrib-

uted greatly to the property rights literature, and her work in 

this area was honored last year when she was awarded the 

nobel Prize in economics. 

 The volume includes chapters that address the com- 

plexity of property rights and their applications to common 

pool resources such as air, land, water, and wildlife (in- 

cluding fisheries). In addition, two chapters review the self-

organization of property rights practices by miners during 

the 1849 California gold rush and more recent gold rushes. 

Those authors found that very similar property rights prac-

tices emerged in other such mining situations. 

 For more information and to order the book, visit the  

Lincoln Institute Web site at www.lincolninst.edu. 
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Land Readjustment for  
Urban Development and  
Post-Disaster Reconstruction

Yu-Hung Hong and Isabel Brain

T
he	current	state	of 	global	urban	develop-
ment	is	unsettling	and	plagued	with	man-
made	and	natural	disasters.	In	many	devel-
oping	countries,	the	government	does	not	
have	the	fiscal	and	institutional	capacity	to	

build	affordable	housing	and	basic	infrastructure	
for	the	growing	urban	population,	resulting	in	a	
proliferation	of 	informal	settlements	and	slums.		
at	the	same	time,	natural	disasters	in	some	of 	
these	distressed	regions	have	destroyed	homes,	
roads,	water	and	sewage	systems,	and	other	public	
facilities,	exacerbating	the	already	limited	basic	
services	available	to	the	urban	poor.	
	 In	response	to	these	problems,	many	interna-
tional	aid	agencies	such	as	un-HabItat	and	the	
World	bank,	as	well	as	governments,	scholars,	and	
practitioners,	are	looking	for	new	ideas	or	repack-
aging	existing	ways	to	rebuild	cities.	this	article	
discusses	a	long-established	land	management	tool	

that	has	attracted	recent	attention—land	readjust-
ment	(Lr)—and	describes	how	selected	elements	
of 	this	tool	are	being	adopted	to	assist	post-earth-
quake	reconstruction	efforts	in	Chile.	
	 the	Lr	approach	emphasizes	the	integration	
of 	the	urban	economy,	city	planning,	law,	and	gov-
ernance	with	land	management	to	form	a	compre-
hensive	urban	development	or	upgrading	strategy.	
It	requires	an	interdisciplinary	team	of 	experts	with	
different	perspectives	to	work	on	a	concrete	land	
development	project.	although	many	scholars	such	
as	Doebele	(1982)	and	Hong	and	needham	(2007)	
have	emphasized	the	importance	of 	this	integrated	
approach,	some	practitioners	perceive	it	as	merely	
a	tool	to	facilitate	land	transactions.	this	narrow	
view	has	limited	opportunities	in	some	developing	
countries	to	resolve	urban	upgrading	and	develop-
ment	problems	in	a	more	comprehensive	way.	
	 the	recent	resurgence	of 	interest	in	Lr	is	due	to	
the	recognition	of 	the	importance	of 	coordinating	
economic,	legal,	political,	and	social	institutions	in	

many earth-
quake-damaged 
buildings remain 
abandoned in  
talca, chile.

© yu-Hung Hong
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the	design	and	implementation	of 	urban	(re)devel-
opment	plans.	Practitioners	are	also	contemplating	
the	possibility	of 	extending	Lr	from	management	
of 	peri-urbanization	and	post-disaster	reconstruc-
tion	to	slum	upgrading,	for	example	in	some	rapidly	
urbanizing	african	cities.	the	application	of 	this	
Lr	approach	to	countries	where	the	technique		
has	never	been	used	is	still	at	an	experimental	stage.	
Potential	pilot	projects	are	being	designed,	but	have	
not	been	fully	implemented,	so	further	research		
is	needed	to	test	the	validity	of 	assertions	about	
this	approach.	

challenges of urbanization
In	2010,	about	50.7	percent	of 	the	world’s	pop-
ulation	(3.5	billion	people)	lived	in	urban	areas	
(World	bank	2011).	the	percentage	is	expected		
to	increase	to	70	percent	by	2050,	mostly	in	the	
periphery	of 	secondary	cities	in	developing	coun-
tries.	according	to	un-HabItat	(2011),	one-
third	of 	the	urban	population	in	developing	coun-
tries	(1.2	billion	people)	lives	in	slums	and,	despite	
substandard	living	conditions,	these	populations	
are	increasing,	especially	in	sub-saharan	africa	
and	the	asia-Pacific	region.	between	2000	and	
2010,	the	number	of 	slum	dwellers	increased		
by	six	million	annually	(Cities	alliance	2011).	
	 unfortunately,	infrastructure	and	basic	service	
development	in	most	african	countries	have	not	
increased	at	the	same	rate.	Cities	where	sanitation,	
roads,	water,	and	other	services	were	already	un-
derdeveloped	have	limited	fiscal	resources	and	
struggle	with	accommodating	the	unprecedented	
increase	in	population.	two	major	problems	that	
hinder	urban	upgrading	are	holdouts	in	land		
assembly	and	lack	of 	public	funds	to	finance			
infrastructure—issues	to	which	we	will	return.
	 natural	disasters	also	have	taken	a	toll	on	urban	
populations.	according	to	a	united	nations	estimate,	
earthquakes,	tsunamis,	landslides,	floods,	and	vol-
cano	eruptions	caused	economic	damage	totaling	
$109	billion	in	2010,	three	times	more	than	in	
2009	(reuters	2011).	Cities	in	developing	coun-
tries	with	poor	infrastructure	and	fiscal	health	are	
particularly	vulnerable	and	are	facing	increasing	
price	tags	for	both	post-disaster	reconstruction		
and	adaptation	to	future	calamities.	again,	solving	
the	problems	associated	with	land	assembly	and	
infrastructure	financing	are	crucial.
	 Conventional	solutions	for	dealing	with	land	
assembly	problems,	such	as	compulsory	purchase	

(eminent	domain)	and	market	transactions,	are	
onerous.	With	increasing	global	demands	for	dem-
ocratic	governance	and	the	realization	of 	human	
rights	to	adequate	housing,	secure	tenure,	and		
protection	from	forced	eviction,	the	traditional		
approach	of 	relying	on	coercive	measures	that	take	
land	from	owners	or	occupants	for	urban	expansion	
and	redevelopment	is	encountering	strong	legal	
opposition	and	public	protests	(table	1).	
	 using	the	market	to	facilitate	voluntary	land	
transfers	is	also	problematic.	Holdouts	by	individual	
landowners	could	thwart	the	redevelopment	project	
and	increase	compensation	costs	for	land	acquisi-
tion.	In	some	african	countries	where	market	
mechanisms	are	not	yet	fully	developed,	unequal	
access	to	information	has	led	to	land	grabs	and	
speculation	by	local	elites.	as	a	result,	the	urban	
poor	were	either	forced	out	or	bought	out	from	
their	neighborhoods	and	were	relocated	to	remote	
areas	where	access	to	employment,	public	trans-
portation,	and	basic	services	are	limited.
	 to	make	matters	worse,	the	fiscal	outlook	for	
cities	in	developing	countries	is	bleak,	and	the	op-
portunities	to	speed	up	the	construction	or	repair	
of 	housing	and	basic	infrastructure	are	limited.	
the	2008	subprime	mortgage	market	meltdown		
in	the	united	states	has	had	adverse	repercussions	
for	municipal	finances	around	the	world.	the		
decline	in	demand	for	imports	in	industrialized	
nations	and	the	tightening	of 	liquidity	in	the	finan-
cial	markets	has	slowed	global	economic	growth.	
as	exports	to	developed	countries	decrease,	income-
tax	and	value-added-tax	collections	in	less	devel-
oped	nations	also	drop.	the	reduction	in	tax	rev-
enues	exacerbates	the	already	tight	local	budgets	
and	further	undermines	the	ability	of 	munici-	
palities	to	repair	disaster-damaged	infrastructure	
or	build	new	facilities	to	accommodate	rapid		
population	growth.	

Land readjustment as an alternative
Lr	has	been	practiced	in	many	countries	to	achieve	
policy	goals	ranging	from	farmland	consolidation	
to	inner-city	revitalization	(Doebele	1982;	Hong	
and	needham	2007).	Its	basic	principle	is	to	orga-
nize	landowners	to	act	collectively—in	cooperation	
with	a	municipality	and/or	private	developer—	
to	pool	their	land	in	order	to	accomplish	a	re-	
development	project.	
	 Lr	is	often	used	to	re-parcel	land	when	existing	
parcel	boundaries	are	in	conflict	with	the	current	
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F e a t u r e 		Land	readjustment	for	urban	Development	and	Post-Disaster	reconstruction

land	use	plan.	one	important	outcome	is	that	a	
portion	of 	the	readjusted	land	can	be	retained	by	
the	development	agency	for	construction	of 	neces-
sary	infrastructure	and	basic	services.	If 	Lr	is	not	
used,	this	land	would	have	to	be	acquired	by	the	
local	government,	which	could	entail	a	huge			
upfront	cost.	
	 In	return	for	the	owners’	or	occupants’	land	con-
tribution	to	the	project,	each	participant	receives,	
upon	completion	of 	the	program,	a	new	parcel	
proportionate	in	size	or	value	to	the	original	one.	
the	size	of 	the	parcel	may	be	smaller,	but	the	value	
is	greater	due	to	land	improvements	and	infrastruc-
ture	created	by	the	project.	In	this	way,	Lr	gener-
ates	desirable	urban	development	patterns,	increases	
land	values,	allocates	these	increments	to	the		
involved	parties,	and	limits	displacement.
	 What	is	important	about	the	recent	interest		
in	Lr	is	its	renewed	emphasis	as	a	mechanism		
for	building	legal	and	social	institutions	to	govern	
urban	development.	the	major	goal	is	to	combine	
job	creation,	land	use	planning,	urban	densification,	
public-private	partnerships,	and	value	capture	for	
public	infrastructure	financing	in	one	comprehen-
sive	policy	package.	

Potential advantages and disadvantages
Different	elements	of 	this	unified	goal	can	be		
emphasized	depending	on	the	context.	For	instance,	
in	the	design	of 	a	Lr	project	for	urban	upgrading	
in	an	african	city	where	residents	do	not	have	legal	
property	rights,	policy	makers	can	legitimatize		
the	occupants’	claims	to	land	and	allow	them	to	
exercise	their	right	to	participate	in	the	project.	
after	land	is	pooled,	readjusted,	and	serviced,	the	

Compulsory Purchase Land Readjustment

reliance on coercion or seller’s exclusive gains reliance on community participation and 
empowerment

Cash-based transaction that imposes a heavy fiscal 
burden on local governments

Equity-based transaction that reduces upfront capital 
requirements for land acquisition

relocation of the urban poor to remote areas with 
limited access to jobs and public services 

relocation provided within the same neighborhood 
with improved tenure security and housing conditions 
for the urban poor

redefinition of existing occupants, often through 
gentrification of the redevelopment area

Preservation of the existing community

Exclusive rights against the existing community Inclusive obligations to the existing community

ta b L e  1

comparison of Land assembly approaches

residents	will	be	invited	back	to	the	neighborhood	
to	rebuild	their	homes	or	receive	an	apartment	
unit	with	legal	title.	this	is	a	win-win	approach	
because	it	allows	squatters	to	improve	their	living	
conditions	and	tenure	security,	and	it	increases		
development	densities	to	enable	the	city	to	obtain	
much-needed	land	for	urban	expansion.	
	 Lr	can	also	help	implement	citywide	land	use	
regulation	incrementally.	to	ensure	that	individual	
Lr	projects	add	up	to	a	coherent	whole,	they		
must	be	conducted	as	part	of 	a	comprehensive		
urban	planning	process.	In	situations	where	local	
governments	lack	the	capacity	to	execute	a	large-
scale	master	plan,	related	Lr	projects	can	be	im-
plemented	in	an	orderly	sequence	and	at	a	man-
ageable	scale	to	put	into	action	a	coordinated,	
long-term	development	strategy.	
	 In	addition,	Lr	can	engender	democratic	gov-
ernance.	the	core	principle	of 	Lr	is	to	build	con-
sensus	and	cooperation	among	the	parties	involved	
in	land	development.	these	parties	include	formal	
landowners,	informal	landholders,	renters,	ngos,		
national	government	agencies,	city	officials,	and	
private	developers.	the	process	entails	grassroots	
mobilization	by	giving	the	urban	poor	real	bar-
gaining	power	to	approve	Lr	proposals.	agree-
ment	from	the	supermajority	of 	landowners	and	
renters	is	required	before	Lr	can	proceed,	thus	
ensuring	that	the	government	(or	a	private	orga-
nizing	agency)	will	pay	special	attention	to	the	
needs	of 	the	underprivileged	groups	and	avoid	
confrontation	caused	by	the	threat	of 	forced			
eviction	at	the	very	beginning	of 	the	project.	
	 Finally,	Lr	can	facilitate	land	value	capture	for	
financing	local	infrastructure	and	social	services.	
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In	readjusting	the	land	boundaries,	land	space	is	
created	by	increasing	development	densities.	this	
land	space	can	then	be	sold	in	the	market	to	raise	
funds	to	defray	a	portion	of 	the	infrastructure	costs.	
this	technique	creates	a	clear	connection	between	
the	development	benefits	received	by	landholders	
and	the	price	that	they	need	to	pay		to	make	the	
program	financially	viable.	
	 Despite	these	potential	advantages	of 	Lr	over	
conventional	land	assembly	methods,	it	is	hardly	
quick	or	uncomplicated.	Lr	is	particularly	difficult	
to	implement	in	developing	countries	where	public	
participation	is	not	integrated	into	urban	planning	
or	where	there	is	limited	capacity	to	maintain	own-
ership	records	and	resolve	competing	land	claims.	
When	property	owners	do	not	recognize	their	obli-
gation	to	pay	for	basic	infrastructure	and	services,	
requests	to	give	up	a	portion	of 	their	land	to	cover	
the	project	costs	will	be	strongly	resisted.	
	 another	concern	is	that	Lr	reduces	plot	sizes,	
causing	problems	in	many	informal	settlements	
where	people	often	rely	on	extra	space	to	earn	
rental	income	or	conduct	agricultural	and	business	
activities.	In	some	cases,	urban	legislation	is	often	
too	rigid	for	facilitating	Lr.	Furthermore,	different	
stakeholders	may	value	real	assets	in	diverse	ways,		
making	consensus	building	difficult.	some	see		
possible	improvements	in	living	conditions,	neigh-
borhood	amenities,	social	networks,	and	cohesive-
ness	of 	community	as	the	predominant	factors.	
others	may	make	their	decision	based	solely	on	
monetary	gains.	
	 the	integrated	Lr	approach	is	designed	to	tar-
get	all	of 	these	issues	by	focusing	on	institutional	
design	and	development.	It	emphasizes	learning	
from	past	Lr	experiences	to	illustrate	the	impor-
tance	of 	local	context	and	enhancing	this	tool	to	
accommodate	a	wide	range	of 	variables	and	situa-
tions.	In	addition,	future	adoption	of 	the	technique	
will	search	for	a	good	fit	rather	than	a	single	best	
practice.	most	fundamentally,	the	design	of 	Lr	
projects	must	be	based	on	multiple	perspectives	
ranging	from	political	economy	and	anthropo-	
logical	approaches	to	legal	investigation.	

designing Land readjustment in chile
on	February	27,	2010,	a	massive	earthquake	and	
tsunami	destroyed	a	large	part	of 	Central	Chile.	
three	regions—o’Higgins,	maule,	and	bio-bio—
comprising	5	major	cities	and	45	small	towns	were	
seriously	damaged;	more	than	80,000	homes	were	

destroyed,	and	about	108,000	units	were	severely	
damaged	(figure	1).	
	 In	response	to	this	unprecedented	disaster,	the	
Chilean	government	expanded	its	national	recon-
struction	Plan	to	include	new	mandates	and	more	
flexible	policies	to	speed	up	its	post-earthquake	
reconstruction	efforts.	this	plan	offers	four	types	
of 	assistance	in	the	form	of 	vouchers	to	affected	
families:	(1)	us$24,144	for	rebuilding	a	new	home	
on	existing	land;	(2)	us$19,083	for	buying	a	new	
home	in	another	neighborhood;	(3)	us$3,761	for	
repairing	houses	that	were	partially	destroyed;	and	
(4)	a	special	bonus	of 	us$4,200	if 	the	destroyed	
house	is	located	in	a	heritage	zone	(ministry	of 	
Housing	and	urban	Development	2011).
	 Despite	this	financial	assistance	from	the	gov-
ernment,	affected	property	owners	are	facing	two	
major	problems.	First,	because	the	reconstruction	
program	gives	priority	to	low-income	households,	
the	money	provided	by	the	state	to	middle-income	
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the 2010 earthquake region in central chile
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families	is	insufficient	for	them	to	rebuild	homes	of 	
the	same	size	and	quality	or	in	the	same	neighbor-
hood.	Property	owners	without	insurance	coverage	
who	want	to	build	a	similar	house	must	sell	their	
land	and	move	to	another	neighborhood	where	
the	land	price	is	lower.	those	who	live	in	tsunami-
damaged	areas	now	considered	unsafe	for	redevel-
opment	must	resettle	further	inland,	yet	that	may	
limit	their	access	to	jobs	and	public	services.	
	 second,	selling	their	land	to	finance	reconstruc-
tion	may	not	be	a	viable	option	for	all	affected	resi-
dents.	some	landowners	refuse	to	sell	to	private	
developers	who	offer	a	low	price	because	the	prop-
erty	is	so	badly	damaged.	others	who	are	unable	
to	sell	their	land	may	not	have	sufficient	financial	
resources	to	rebuild.	this	persistence	of 	unlivable	
houses	and	vacant	lots	covered	with	debris	further	
dampens	the	private	incentive	to	reinvest	in	the	
neighborhood.	
	 to	assist	the	post-earthquake	reconstruction	
effort,	the	Lincoln	Institute	of 	Land	Policy	and	the	
Prourbana	Program	in	the	Public	Policy	Center		
at	the	Catholic	university	of 	Chile	(the	team)	put	
forward	a	joint	proposal	to	the	Chilean	govern-
ment	to	experiment	with	Lr.	

The Pilot Project: Las Heras, Talca
the	team	decided	to	conduct	its	first	pilot	in	the	
Las	Heras	neighborhood	in	talca	for	four	reasons.		

	 First,	Las	Heras	was	ripe	for	redevelopment	
even	before	the	earthquake.	It	is	a	middle-class	
neighborhood	with	large	old	houses	and	a	beauti-
ful	main	square.	good	social	networks	exist	among	
its	residents,	organized	by	the	church	and	local	
ngos,	although	its	development	had	stagnated	
for	many	years	due	to	economic	restructuring	of 	
the	Chilean	economy.	the	central	government	
was	offering	Las	Heras	assistance	in	developing	
affordable	housing	through	the	national	voucher	
program,	and	these	housing	subsidies	later	became	
an	important	potential	funding	source	for	the	
	proposed	Lr	project.
	 second,	the	Public	Policy	Center	has	another	
program	called	Puentes	(bridges)	that	conducts		
collaborative	research	projects	with	local	munici-
palities,	including	a	preexisting	work	agreement	
with	talca,	which	facilitated	prompt	support		
and	cooperation	from	city	officials.	
	 third,	talca	has	a	master	plan	that	allowed		
the	team	to	design	a	series	of 	related	Lr	projects	
to	be	implemented	step-by-step,	so	it	could	fulfill	
the	city’s	long-term	development	plan.	Preliminary	
land	ownership	and	demographic	information,	
land	use	data,	and	property	damage	assessments		
in	different	neighborhoods	are	also	available.
	 Fourth,	the	local	government	and	private	devel-
opers	in	talca	were	interested	in	increasing	urban	
densities.	Densification	provided	the	much-needed	
profit	incentive	for	the	private	sector	to	redevelop	
damaged	sites,	and	it	could	help	the	local	govern-
ment	achieve	its	objective	of 	increasing	and	up-
grading	the	housing	supply.	

Buy-In from All Involved Parties
Following	the	integrated	Lr	approach,	the	team	
recognized	the	importance	of 	gaining	support	
from	the	central	government.	It	organized	a	semi-
nar	in	santiago	in	may	2010	to	present	the	con-
cept	of 	Lr	and	exchange	views	with	top	officials	
from	the	ministry	of 	Housing	and	urban	Devel-
opment	(mHuD).	after	several	rounds	of 	follow-up	
discussions,	the	director	of 	the	national	Program	
of 	Housing	reconstruction	agreed	to	purchase	
reserved	land	generated	from	the	proposed	Lr	
project,	thus	providing	a	guarantee	for	one	of 		
the	funding	sources,	and	agreed	to	go	to	talca	
with	the	team	to	encourage	property	owners		
to	participate.	
	 to	obtain	critical	local	government	involve-
ment,	the	team	travelled	to	talca	in	september	
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of the national 
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the earthquake.
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the survey area around the Plaza in Las heras, talca, chile
2010	to	present	the	Lr	ideas	to	city	officials.	the	
team	also	met	with	selected	property	landowners	
to	determine	if 	they	might	be	interested	in	contrib-
uting	all	or	part	of 	their	land	as	capital	to	finance	
the	reconstruction	of 	their	homes	and	neighbor-
hood.	In	another	visit,	some	team	members	also	
met	with	school	and	community	leaders,	empha-
sizing	the	need	for	broad	community	support		
for	the	project’s	success.
	 the	team	next	began	to	gather	detailed	data	
about	the	area	by	conducting	a	survey	of 	residents	
in	eight	blocks	comprising	217	lots	near	the	main	
plaza	of 	Las	Heras	(figure	2).	team	members	
completed	135	questionnaires	over	the	telephone	
and	then	interviewed	selected	residents.	the	sur-
vey	results	indicated	that	77	percent	of 	the	respon-
dents	trusted	their	neighbors,	and	the	majority	of 	
them	(65	percent)	wanted	to	stay	in	the	neighbor-
hood	and	were	willing	to	work	with	their	neighbors	
to	rebuild	the	community.	only	12	percent	of 		
respondents	planned	to	sell	their	property	and		
relocate	to	another	area.	this	information	revealed	
that	organizing	property	owners	for	Lr	was	feasible.

Project Design
because	the	majority	of 	residents	in	Las	Heras		
are	unfamiliar	with	the	concept	of 	Lr,	the	strategy	
started	with	a	small	pilot	project	to	demonstrate	
the	applicability	of 	this	method.	the	team	chose	a	
block	near	the	plaza	and	proposed	three	scenarios	
for	combining	8	to	12	sites	for	Lr.	the	number	of 	
lots	included	in	the	proposed	project	would	depend	
on	the	levels	of 	difficulty	involved	in	negotiating	
with	affected	property	owners.	to	facilitate	the	
participation	process,	the	team	prepared	visual	
images	of 	what	the	neighborhood	environment	
might	look	like	after	the	project	(figure	3).
	 the	team	also	conducted	detailed	financial	and	
legal	feasibility	studies	for	the	project.	a	tentative	
plan	for	financing	the	pilot	included	a	careful	cal-
culation	of 	the	amount	of 	land	that	each	owner	
would	need	to	contribute	based	on	the	availability	
of 	government	subsidies,	estimated	building	costs,	
compensation	for	temporary	relocation,	and	a		
projected	land	price	at	the	completion	date	of 		
the	project.	the	financial	study	also	revealed	that		
constructing	housing	units	at	an	estimated	future	
price	of 	us$46,000	per	unit	would	allow	the	proj-
ect	to	be	self-financing	and	provide	the	developer	
with	a	10	percent	profit	margin—under	the	assump-
tion	that	mHuD	would	purchase	the	reserved	

f i g u r e  3

Proposed architectural design for new housing in talca, chile

Source: © julio Poblete, DuPLa/Diseño urbano y Planificación, Providencia, Chile

Source: © julio Poblete, DuPLa/Diseño urbano y Planificación, Providencia, Chile

land	to	build	affordable	housing	for	low-	and		
low-to-middle-income	households	after	Lr.	It		
was	also	estimated	that	24	percent	of 	the	housing	
units	within	the	block	would	be	affordable	for	low-
income	households.	this	would	help	the	mHuD	
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attain	its	policy	goal	of 	social	integration	through	
the	provision	of 	subsidized	housing.	
	 the	real	estate	Co-ownership	Law	in	Chile	
requires	all	participating	owners	of 	the	Lr	project	
to	sign	a	legal	document	specifying	their	rights	and	
liabilities.	For	example,	any	sale	of 	land	held	by	
the	designated	organizing	agency	would	require	
the	consensus	of 	all	participating	owners.	a	legal	
contract	signed	by	the	agency	and	each	participat-
ing	owner	would	specify	explicitly	the	number	of 	
housing	units	that	the	owner	would	receive	at	the	
end	of 	the	project	and	the	date	of 	the	delivery.	
the	contract	would	also	guarantee	compliance		
by	requiring	the	agency	to	pay	compensation	to	
owners	in	case	of 	failure	to	transfer	properties	in		
a	timely	manner	and	of 	acceptable	quality.	the	
agency	also	needs	to	submit	the	proposed	plan	to	
the	city.	the	municipal	Works	Department	would	
review	the	project,	approve	the	building	plan,	and	
authorize	the	transfer	of 	land.	the	approved	plan	
would	then	be	recorded	by	the	registrar.
	 although	the	research	conducted	by	the	team	
shows	that	Lr	is	feasible	in	Las	Heras,	progress		
in	convincing	landowners	to	participate	has	been	
slow	due	to	five	key	challenges.	
	 First,	most	property	owners	are	unfamiliar		
with	Lr,	and	there	is	no	existing	example	in	Chile	

to	show	how	the	idea	could	work.	the	lack	of 	
precedents	makes	community	organizing	difficult.	
	 second,	city	officials	have	not	provided	suffi-
cient	support	in	organizing	community	meetings	
or	interacting	with	property	owners	directly	about	
the	proposed	project.	
	 third,	many	affected	property	owners	who		
received	assistance	from	their	extended	families		
or	friends	have	already	relocated	to	other	areas.	
these	owners	are	in	no	hurry	to	rebuild	their	
homes	and	are	delaying	the	transfer	of 	their	land	
until	they	receive	a	higher	offer	from	a	private		
developer	or	the	government.	In	Chile,	there	is		
no	Lr	law	that	can	force	these	owners	to	transfer	
their	real	assets.	
	 Fourth,	not	all	buildings	in	the	neighborhood	
were	destroyed	by	the	earthquake,	and	the	owners	
of 	the	unaffected	homes	are	not	willing	to	give		
up	their	existing	plots	for	a	neighborhood-wide	
redevelopment.	
	 Fifth,	although	the	survey	shows	that	many	
owners	are	willing	to	work	on	rebuilding	with	their	
neighbors,	solving	local	problems	through	collective	
action	is	not	a	social	norm	in	Chile.	some	prop-	
erty	owners	have	a	strong	sense	of 	entitlement		
to	receive	public	resettlement	assistance,	which	
contradicts	the	idea	of 	community	self-help.	

F e a t u r e 		Land	readjustment	for	urban	Development	and	Post-Disaster	reconstruction
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Interim Assessment
although	the	Lr	approach	in	Las	Heras	is	still	a	
work-in-progress	and	it	is	too	soon	to	predict	if 	the	
team	will	be	able	to	overcome	local	challenges,	the	
project	has	already	generated	several	observable	
impacts	on	Chile’s	post-earthquake	reconstruc-	
tion	policy	(Public	Policy	Center	2011).	
	 First,	Lr	gives	property	owners	in	Las	Heras		
an	additional	option	for	reconstructing	their	homes.	
before	the	proposal,	they	had	to	either	sell	their	
properties	to	a	private	developer	and	move	to	an-
other	area	or	take	the	government’s	subsidies	and	
rebuild	a	house	of 	smaller	size	and	lower	quality.	
Lr	provides	residents	with	the	opportunity	to		
remain	in	the	neighborhood	and	to	attain	the	
highest	possible	living	standard	by	using	their		
land	as	capital	for	home	reconstruction.	
	 second,	Lr	opens	a	new	channel	for	the	cen-
tral	government	to	work	with	local	communities	
on	reconstruction	projects.	the	main	reasons	that	
the	Lr	proposal	for	Las	Heras	could	go	forward	
are	mHuD’s	willingness	to	buy	land,	provide	as-
sistance	in	encouraging	landowners	to	participate	
in	Lr,	and	give	participating	landowners	the	first	
priority	to	receive	government	housing	vouchers		
to	finance	reconstruction.	
	 third,	the	introduction	of 	Lr	has	influenced	
the	government’s	overall	post-earthquake	recon-
struction	strategy.	through	this	holistic	approach,	
public	officials	are	designing	a	comprehensive		
reconstruction	plan	to	rebuild	the	entire	neighbor-
hood	coherently,	rather	than	giving	subsidies	to	
individual	homeowners	to	rebuild	their	houses		
separately.	the	mHuD	has	also	invited	the	team	
to	assist	its	reconstruction	effort	in	the	earthquake-
damaged	city	of 	Constitución,	indicating	that		
the	government	has	taken	Lr	seriously	as	a		 	
viable	option	for	other	projects.
	 Fourth,	all	discussions	among	the	central	and	
local	governments,	landowners,	ngos,	develop-
ers,	scholars,	and	urban	designers	about	Lr	have	
engendered	an	environment	of 	mutual	learning	
and	understanding,	which	in	turn	is	reshaping	the	
governance	structure	for	post-earthquake	recon-
struction.	the	involved	parties	have	begun	to		
realize	that	neither	a	top-down	nor	a	bottom-up	
approach	is	sufficient	to	generate	satisfactory	solu-
tions.	Cooperation	among	all	interested	parties	is	
paramount.	the	Lr	experiment	has	fostered	a	
social	discourse	that	helps	all	segments	of 	society	
learn	how	to	solve	their	problems	collectively.	

conclusion
Like	all	policy	experiments,	the	current	proposals	
to	test	the	integrated	Lr	approach	for	urban	up-
grading	and	post-disaster	reconstruction	in	coun-
tries	where	the	idea	is	new	will	face	uncertainties	
and	challenges.	Yet,	given	the	mixed	outcomes		
of 	conventional	land	assembly	methods	in	many	
(re)development	situations,	Lr	could	offer	another		
option	for	policy	makers,	practitioners,	and	other	
interested	parties	to	consider.	
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John E. Anderson

L
imited	access	to	land	is	a	substantial	hin-
drance	to	economic	development	in	many	
transition	economies.	additionally,	when	
the	ability	to	gain	appropriate	permits	to	
use	the	land	is	subject	to	delays,	bribes,	or	

corruption,	the	efficiency	of 	the	land	allocation	
mechanism	is	compromised	and	overall	economic	
growth	is	constrained.	
	 In	this	article	I	summarize	findings	from	em-
pirical	models	of 	land	access,	permit	activity,	time	
costs,	and	corruption,	using	both	country	and		
firm	characteristics	as	explanatory	variables.	Data	
come	from	the	european	bank	for	reconstruction	
and	Development	(ebrD)–World	bank	business		
environment	and	enterprise	Performance	survey	
(beePs	2009)	for	business	enterprises	in	transition	
economies	of 	europe	and	Central	asia,	supple-

Access to Land  
and Building Permits 
Obstacles to Economic Development  
in Transition Countries

mented	with	country-specific	economic	measures	
and	ebrD	indices	of 	reform.	results	indicate	that	
limited	access	to	land	and	difficulty	in	obtaining	
permits	are	substantial	impediments	to	economic	
development,	and	these	conditions	clearly	create	
an	environment	in	which	bribery	flourishes.	

Land markets in transition economies
the	context	of 	this	study	is	analysis	of 	firm-level	
performance	in	transition	economies	where	access	
to	land	has	been	subject	to	varying	types	of 	land	
privatization	regimes	in	the	past	20	years	since	in-
dependence.	stanfield	(1999,	1–2)	provides	a	help-
ful	strategy	for	thinking	about	how	land	markets	
have	been	created	in	such	economies,	recognizing	
that	“markets	in	land	linked	to	markets	in	capital	
and	labor	are	central	to	market	economies.”	
	 Indeed,	land	market	liberalization	must	be	
linked	to	liberalization	of 	capital	and	labor	markets	

traditional ger 
homes are com-
mon in the city  
of ulaanbaataar, 
mongolia, where 
new high-rise  
office buildings 
are being built.

all photos © John e. anderson
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simultaneously	if 	transition	countries	are	to		 	
advance	their	economies.	stanfield	also	suggests	
that	many	existing	institutions	of 	land	administra-
tion	must	make	radical	changes	to	support	the	
privatization	of 	land	rights.	Defining	and	enforcing	
property	rights	and	providing	transparent	and	effi-
cient	land	registration	mechanisms	free	of 	bribery	
and	corruption	are	essential	to	supporting	eco-
nomic	development	(estrin	et	al.	2009).	
	 boycko,	schleifer,	and	Vishny	(1995)	suggest	
two	ways	that	access	to	land	and	real	estate	is		
critical	to	restructuring	a	transition	economy	and	
promoting	economic	development	in	general.	First,	
land	and	buildings	are	complementary	to	plants	
and	equipment,	which	typically	have	already	been	
privatized	in	these	countries.	until	land	and	build-
ings	are	also	privatized,	control	of 	these	productive	
assets	continues	to	be	held	jointly	by	local	politi-
cians	and	managers,	leading	to	an	inefficient	own-
ership	structure.	second,	privatization	of 	land	and	
real	estate	provides	firms	with	a	source	of 	capital	
for	restructuring	their	business	investments.	For	
example,	a	former	state-owned	enterprise	that	has	
surplus	land	and	buildings	can	sell	those	assets	to	
raise	funds	for	other	investments.	However,	boycko,	
schleifer,	and	Vishny	(1995,	136)	conclude,		
“because	it	serves	local	governments	so	well,		
politicization	of 	urban	land	and	real	estate	per-
sists,	and	slows	down	the	restructuring	of 	old		
firms		and	the	creation	of 	new	ones.”	
	 Deininger	(2003)	makes	the	case	that	well-	
functioning	land	markets	foster	general	economic	
development,	citing	four	key	tenets.	First,	in	many	
developing	economies	the	distribution	of 	land	own-
ership	prevents	operational	efficiency.	If 	land	own-
ership	cannot	be	transferred	easily,	or	if 	land	use		
is	not	separable	from	land	ownership,	then	there	
may	be	a	mismatch	between	the	owners	and	the	
most	efficient	land	users.	If 	land	markets	are	al-
lowed	to	transfer	land	use	from	less	productive	to	
more	productive	uses,	then	overall	economic	effi-
ciency	is	enhanced.	second,	transferable	land	use	
rights	can	allow	rural	residents	to	move	into	the	
nonagricultural	sector	of 	the	economy,	which	can	
help	boost	the	output	of 	that	sector	and	the	overall	
economy.	third,	by	making	land	use	rights	trans-
ferable	the	ownership	and	use	of 	land	can	be	sepa-
rated,	facilitating	more	efficient	land	use.	Fourth,		
a	well-developed	land	market	allows	land	transfers	
to	occur	with	low	transaction	costs,	which	frees		
up	credit	in	the	economy.	

economic consequences of Limited  
access to Land
Firms	use	a	combination	of 	land,	labor,	and			
capital	inputs	to	produce	a	given	quantity	of 	out-
put.	Consider	a	situation	where	the	first	input	is	
land,	for	which	the	firm	faces	a	constraint	on	the	
quantity	available,	but	the	other	two	inputs	are	
freely	available	in	any	quantity	needed.	In	a	com-
petitive	market,	a	profit-maximizing	firm	uses		
additional	units	of 	any	freely	available	input	until	
the	value	of 	the	additional	product	derived	from	
the	last	unit	of 	the	input	used	equals	its	market	
price.	In	this	case,	however,	if 	the	available	land		
is	constrained,	the	firm	would	purchase	a	less	than	
optimal	amount.	Consequently,	the	firm	would		
not	achieve	an	optimal	input	combination,	leading	
to	an	inefficient	allocation	of 	resources.	
	 even	if 	the	quantity	of 	land	is	not	constrained,	
obstacles	to	obtaining	building,	construction,	or	
use	permits	may	impede	the	conduct	of 	business.	
In	such	circumstances,	the	amount	of 	land	may		
be	accessible,	but	the	permitting	process	increases	
its	effective	price.	once	again,	the	firm	is	forced		
to	operate	inefficiently.	
	 In	either	situation	one	could	ask,	“What	would	
the	firm	be	willing	to	pay	in	order	to	be	able	to	
operate	most	efficiently?”	Clearly,	the	land	con-
straint	or	permit	restriction	imposes	a	cost	on		
the	firm	and	reduces	its	efficiency,	and	the	firm	
presumably	would	be	willing	to	pay	a	bribe	to	a	
government	official	to	gain	access	to	additional	
land	or	obtain	a	permit	to	use	the	available	land.	
Hence,	limited	access	to	land	and	permits	can		
encourage	informal	payments	or	bribes.	Carlin,	
schaffer,	and	seabright	(2007)	have	suggested		
that	managers’	responses	to	survey	questions	re-
garding	the	business	environment	in	which	they	
operate	and	the	constraints	they	face	can	measure	
the	hidden	implicit	cost	of 	those	constraints.	

country and firm data and survey results
the	primary	data	for	this	study	are	15	country-
specific	characteristics	from	various	sources	and		
13	firm	characteristics	from	the	2009	round	of 	the	
ebrD-World	bank	beePs,	which	is	conducted	
every	three	years.	the	survey	covers	a	broad	range	
of 	topics	related	to	the	business	environment		
and	performance	of 	firms	as	well	as	questions	on	
business-government	relations.	a	total	of 	11,999	
business	enterprises	in	30	transition	economies	of 	
europe	and	Central	asia	are	represented.	these	
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on	the	likelihood	that	a	firm	will	report	land	access	
as	an	obstacle	(table	1,	column	1).	Firms	were	
more	likely	to	report	land	access	obstacles	in	CIs	
countries	(Commonwealth	of 	Independent	states,	
or	former	soviet	republics)	and	in	faster	growing	
countries.	the	CIs	effect	is	particularly	important,	
with	firms	in	those	countries	approximately	28	
percent	more	likely	to	report	land	access	obstacles	
than	comparable	firms	in	non-CIs	transition	coun-
tries.	In	countries	with	a	high	Vat	rate,	firms	were	
less	likely	to	report	access	to	land	as	an	obstacle.	
	 among	the	ebrD	indices	of 	reform	listed		
in	table	1,	the	mixed	likelihood	of 	increases	and	
decreases	on	these	measures	may	indicate	that		
uneven	reforms	across	sectors	of 	the	economy		
can	have	opposing	effects	on	firms’	experiences.		
If 	land	privatization	and	policies	providing	land	
access	are	not	moving	in	tandem	with	financial	
market	reforms	and	broader	privatization	reforms,	
such	a	pattern	of 	mixed	signs	may	emerge.	
	 Firm	characteristics	associated	with	a	greater	
likelihood	of 	land	access	obstacles	include	com-	
petition	against	unregistered	or	informal	firms,	
subsidization	of 	the	firm	by	the	government,	the	
number	of 	employees,	and	limited	partnership	

data	have	been	used	extensively	in	the	transition	
and	development	literatures,	most	recently	in	
Commander	and	svenjar	(2011).	table	1	lists	the	
country	and	firm	characteristics	and	indicates	their	
effects	on	five	aspects	of 	economic	development.
	
Access to Land as an Obstacle  
to Economic Development
the	beePs	questionnaire	asks	firms	about	a		
number	of 	potential	obstacles	to	efficient	opera-
tion,	including	access	to	land.	a	key	question	asks,	
“Is	access	to	land	no	obstacle,	a	minor	obstacle,	
a	moderate	obstacle,	a	major	obstacle,	or	a	Very	
severe	obstacle	to	the	current	operations	of 	this	
establishment?”	survey	respondents	may	also	re-
spond	“Do	not	know”	or	“Does	not	apply.”	over-
all,	43	percent	of 	the	firms	surveyed	reported	land	
access	as	an	obstacle	to	some	extent.	there	is	wide	
variation	in	firm	responses	across	the	countries		
in	the	sample,	however,	with	the	share	of 	firms	
reporting	land	access	as	an	obstacle	ranging	from	
a	low	of 	6	percent	in	Hungary	to	a	high	of 	62		
percent	in	Kosovo	(figure	1).		
	 nine	of 	the	15	possible	country-specific	explan-
atory	variables	have	a	statistically	discernable	effect	

a mcdonald’s  
restaurant thrives 
on the main street 
through chisinau, 
moldova, one of 
the transition 
countries where 
firms report the 
most severe land 
access obstacles 
in the beePs 
data. 
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1. 
Access to 
Land as an 
Obstacle

2. 
Severity of 
Land Access  
as an Obstacle

3. 
Number  
of Permit 
Applications

4. 
Days of Effort 
in Permit 
Applications

5. 
Bribe 
Frequency

Country Factors

Commonwealth of Independent  
States (CIS)

Increase Increase Increase Increase

Corporate tax rate Decrease Increase

EBrD index of banking sector reform Increase Increase

EBrD index of competition policy Decrease Decrease Increase

EBrD index of enterprise reform Increase Increase Decrease

EBrD index of foreign exchange  
and trade liberalization

Decrease Increase Increase Decrease

EBrD index of infrastructure reform Increase Increase Increase

EBrD index of price liberalization Increase Decrease Decrease Increase

EBrD index of large-scale privatization Decrease

EBrD index of small-scale privatization Increase Increase Increase

GDP growth rate Increase Increase Increase

GDP per capita Decrease Decrease

Private sector share of GDP Decrease Decrease Increase

Size of agricultural sector Decrease Decrease Decrease

VaT rate Decrease Decrease Decrease

Firm Factors

Competition against unregistered or 
informal market firms

Increase Increase

Female manager Decrease Decrease

International quality certification Increase Increase Increase

Interviewer suspicions Increase Decrease Decrease Decrease

joint venture with a foreign partner Increase

Limited partnership legal status Increase Decrease

Manager’s experience Decrease Decrease Decrease

Manufacturing sector Decrease Decrease Decrease

number of employees Increase Decrease Increase Increase

Shareholding company traded on stock 
market legal status

Decrease

Sole proprietorship legal status Decrease Decrease

State-owned enterprise Increase

Subsidized by government Increase Increase

notes: increase = factor increases likelihood; decrease = factor decreases likelihood; blank = not applicable

ta b L e  1

significant factors affecting reported obstacles due to access to Land, Permits, and bribes
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f i g u r e  1

Percentage of firms in transition countries reporting access to Land as an obstacle

legal	status.	of 	particular	note	are	the	firms	that	
report	they	compete	against	informal	market	firms	
and	those	that	are	subsidized	by	the	government.	
these	two	characteristics	increase	the	reported	
probability	of 	land	access	obstacles	by	8	and		
6	percent,	respectively.	
	 Presumably,	state-subsidized	firms	also	report	
that	they	compete	against	unregistered	or	informal	
market	firms,	so	the	combined	increase	in	proba-
bility	may	be	approximately	14	percent.	on	the	
other	hand,	characteristics	associated	with	lower	
probabilities	of 	reporting	land	access	as	an	obstacle	
include	operating	in	the	manufacturing	sector	or	
having	a	more	experienced	manager.	
	 beyond	merely	stating	that	land	access	is	an	
obstacle,	firms	were	asked	to	report	on	the	severity	
of 	the	obstacle	(figure	2).	on	a	scale	from	zero	to		
4	(with	zero	indicating	no	obstacle	and	4	indicat-
ing	a	very	severe	obstacle),	the	overall	mean	for		
the	5,206	firms	responding	to	this	question	is	2.47.	
When	we	correct	for	sample	selection	bias,	we	take	

into	account	that	firms	reporting	land	access	as	an	
obstacle	may	be	systematically	different	from	those	
not	reporting	an	obstacle.	Country	and	firm	char-
acteristics	with	statistically	significant	positive	and	
negative	effects	of 	severity	are	shown	in	table	1,	
column	2.	
	 the	beePs	also	includes	a	way	for	the	inter-
viewer	to	respond	to	concerns	about	truthfulness	
in	the	survey	responses:	“It	is	my	perception	that	
the	responses	to	the	questions	regarding	opinions	
and	perceptions	(were):	truthful,	somewhat	truth-
ful,	not	truthful.”	Interviewer	suspicions	are	asso-
ciated	with	a	greater	likelihood	of 	reporting	land	
access	as	an	obstacle	(about	a	3	percent	greater	
probability).	For	example,	among	firms	reporting	
land	access	as	an	obstacle,	interviewer	suspicions	
were	associated	with	a	significantly	less	intense		
reported	obstacle.	apparently,	suspicions	are	raised	
in	the	mind	of 	the	survey	recorder	when	the	firm	
representative	is	being	overly	optimistic	relative		
to	the	recorder’s	expectations.	

F e a t u r e 		access	to	Land	and	building	Permits
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severity of Land access as an obstacle to firms in transition countries
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Permit Seeking
In	order	to	use	the	land	to	which	it	has	access,		
a	firm	must	be	able	to	obtain	relevant	permits	that	
can	be	crucial	to	the	production	process.	by	imped-
ing	land	use,	construction,	or	business	occupancy	
permits,	government	officials	may	limit	effective	
access	to	land.	the	beePs	includes	questions	re-
garding	the	number	of 	permits	the	firm	obtained	
during	the	previous	two	years,	the	number	of 	
working	days	the	staff 	spent	on	procedures	related	
to	obtaining	those	permits,	formal	and	informal	
payments	for	permits,	and	waiting	periods	from	
application	to	receipt	of 	permits.	one	question	
asks,	“How	many	permits	did	this	establishment	
obtain	in	the	last	two	years?”	another	asks,	“How	
many	working	days	were	spent	by	all	staff 	mem-
bers	on	the	procedures	related	to	obtaining	the	
permits	applied	for	over	the	last	two	years?”	
	 responses	to	these	questions	are	used	in	model-
ing	both	the	number	of 	permit	applications	and	
the	related	time	costs	(figures	3	and	4).	about	34	

firms in turkey report one of the lowest rates of land access as  
an obstacle in the beePs data, even though topographic features  
in istanbul would appear to make access difficult.

f i g u r e  3

mean number of Permits obtained by firms in transition countries, 2007–2008
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mean number of working days spent on Permit applications by firms in transition countries
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percent	of 	the	businesses	in	the	survey	applied	for	
permits,	with	a	mean	number	of 	3.9	applications,	
a	mean	number	of 	38.0	working	days	of 	effort,	
and	a	mean	waiting	time	of 	45.9	days.	there	is	a	
very	high	variance	among	countries	in	the	number	
of 	permits	applied	for,	the	days	of 	effort	expended,	
and	the	waiting	time	for	permits.	
	 the	model	of 	the	number	of 	permit	applica-
tions	reflects	the	interaction	of 	supply	and	demand	
factors.	a	firm	demands	permits	as	it	plans	to	de-
velop	its	property	while	the	government	supplies	
permits	according	to	its	rules.	nine	country	char-
acteristics	have	a	significant	effect	on	the	number	
of 	permit	applications	requested,	with	four	factors	

increasing	the	number	and	five	factors	decreasing	
it	(table	1,	column	3).	
	 to	understand	time	costs	involved	for	firms	
seeking	permits,	the	modeling	approach	involves		
a	first-stage	model	to	control	for	the	selection	bias	
that	may	exist	with	systematic	differences	between	
firms	applying	for	permits	and	those	that	do	not	
apply.	the	second-stage	model	results	for	permit	
time	cost	show	that	ten	country-specific	variables	
have	statistically	discernable	effects—four	factors	
increase	staff 	time	expended	and	six	factors	reduce	
staff 	time	(table	1,	column	4).	two	firm-specific	
factors	significantly	increase	days	of 	effort,	while	
six	reduce	the	number	of 	days	of 	effort.	

Bribes to Government Officials
the	beePs	also	asks	a	question	about	informal	
payments	to	government	officials:	“thinking	about	
officials,	would	you	say	the	following	statement	is	
always,	usually,	frequently,	sometimes,	seldom	or	
never	true?...It	is	common	for	firms	in	my	line	of 	
business	to	have	to	pay	some	irregular	‘additional	
payments	or	gifts’	to	get	things	done…”	responses	
are	coded	on	a	scale	of 	1	to	6,	with	1	being	never	
and	6	being	always	(figure	5).	In	a	simple	regres-
sion	model	of 	the	frequency	of 	bribes,	ten	country-
specific	explanatory	variables	and	five	firm-specific	
variables	have	statistically	discernable	effects			
(table	1,	column	5).	

summary and conclusions
Limited	access	to	land	and	permits	to	use	that		
land	can	contributes	to	economic	inefficiency	and	
corruption	in	transition	countries.	In	this	research	
I	have	estimated	empirical	models	of 	firms	report-
ing	limited	access	to	land	and	permits	and	instances	

an ancient 
buddhist temple 
compound is being 
surrounded by 
new high-rise 
construction in 
ulaanbaataar, 
mongolia, the 
transition country 
with the highest 
reported bribe 
frequency in the 
beePs data.
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of 	bribery	as	obstacles	to	economic	development.	
those	models	indicate	that	both	country	and	firm	
characteristics	affect	land	access,	permit	access		
and	effort,	and	bribery.	
	 at	the	country	level,	higher	per	capita	gDP	
systematically	reduces	the	likelihood	of 	firms	seek-
ing	permits,	the	number	of 	permits,	and	the	time	
cost	to	obtain	them.	that	implies	that	more	devel-
oped	economies	require	fewer	permits	and	present	
lower	permit	obstacles,	thereby	reducing	costs.	
Furthermore,	the	higher	the	gDP	growth	rate	the	
greater	the	likelihood	that	firms	experience	limited	
access	to	land	and	the	need	to	apply	for	permits,		
as	well	as	the	likelihood	that	firms	are	asked	to		
pay	bribes.	this	may	indicate	bottlenecks	in	the	
development	process	as	firms	in	CIs	countries	are	
much	more	likely	to	report	that	access	to	land	is		
an	obstacle.	they	also	are	required	to	apply	for	
more	permits,	and	they	incur	much	larger	time	
costs	related	to	permit	applications.	
	 Higher	corporate	tax	rates	do	not	affect	access	
to	land	or	permits,	but	do	increase	the	likelihood	
of 	being	asked	to	pay	bribes.	Firms	in	more	highly	
privatized	economies	report	fewer	problems	with	
access	to	land	and	fewer	permits	needed,	but	more	
problems	related	to	bribery.	Indices	of 	privatization	
and	reform	are	often	significant,	but	have	both	

positive	and	negative	impacts.	this	may	reflect	
uneven	reform	processes	in	which	liberalization		
in	one	sector	of 	the	economy	does	not	have	full	
impact	due	to	constraints	in	other	sectors.	
	 Firms	competing	against	others	that	are	unreg-
istered	or	operate	in	the	informal	market	are	more	
likely	to	report	limited	access	to	land,	more	likely	
to	seek	permits	and	incur	time	costs	related	to		
permits,	and	more	likely	to	be	asked	to	pay	bribes.	
Firms	subsidized	by	the	government	or	those	with	
larger	numbers	of 	employees	also	are	more	likely	
to	report	limited	access	to	land,	seek	more	permits,	
and	incur	larger	permit	time	costs.	
	 the	primary	lesson	to	be	learned	from	this		
research	is	that	limited	access	to	land	is	a	serious	
obstacle	to	economic	development	in	transition	
countries.	Furthermore,	the	ability	to	obtain	per-
mits	to	effectively	use	that	land	is	crucial.	Limited	
access	to	land	and	permits	not	only	hinders	eco-
nomic	development,	but	also	contributes	to	a	cul-
ture	of 	bribery	and	corruption.	Countries	wishing	
to	speed	their	development	process	should	there-
fore	remove	impediments	to	land	access	by	foster-
ing	markets	for	land	and	land	use	rights,	and	
should	also	remove	unnecessary	obstacles	in	the	
permit	process.	the	result	will	be	a	more	efficient	
use	of 	land	and	a	more	dynamic	economy.	
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Land Lines: How did you become associated with the Lincoln Institute of  Land Policy?
sonia rabeLLo: I	met	martim	smolka,	the	director	of 	the	Program	on	Latin	america	and		
the	Caribbean,	in	the	late	1990s,	when	I	was	researching	how	the	traditional	concept	of 	prop-
erty	rights	based	upon	civil	law	could	be	transformed	in	the	context	of 	urban	law.	the	develop-
ment	of 	new	urban	laws	could	lead	to	conceptual	changes	in	the	way	the	right	to	property	was	
originally	understood,	given	the	need	to	adapt	the	concept	to	meet	the	social	and	economic	
requirements	of 	urban	development.	at	that	time,	brazil	had	not	yet	approved	the	federal		
urban	development	law	known	as	the	City	statute	(Estatuto da Cidade),	although	the	brazilian	
Federal	Constitution	of 	1988	had	introduced	the	principle	of 	urban	development	as	a	social	
function	subject	to	public	policy.	
	 as	a	visiting	fellow	at	Lincoln	House	in	2000	I	became	convinced	of 	the	need	to	create		
a	new,	more	modern	concept	of 	property	rights	that	would	reflect	the	current	urban	reality		
in	Latin	america	and	allow	for	the	use	of 	the	city	by	all	citizens,	whether	they	are	property	
owners	or	not.	

Land Lines: Can you explain this property rights concept further? 
sonia rabeLLo: It	is	the	need	to	distinguish	the	right	to	own	land	from	the	right	to	build	on	
that	land.	the	Civil	Code	in	Latin	american	countries	follows	the	French	model,	which	defines	
real	estate	property	rights	as	having	three	components	guaranteed	to	the	owner:	the	right	to	
use	the	property;	the	right	to	receive	income	accruing	from	the	property;	and	the	right	to		
dispose	of 	the	property.	only	the	owner	can	exercise	these	rights.	the	right	to	build	is	not	in	
itself 	an	inherent	component	of 	this	property	right,	but	a	condition	for	the	owner	to	use	the	
property,	without	which	the	utility	of 	the	property	would	be	voided—and	in	this	case	the		
very	meaning	of 	the	property	right	would	be	lost.	
	 For	the	owner	to	exercise	her	ownership	right	to	use	the	property,	the	public	authority,	
through	established	urban	planning	regulations,	must	allocate	a	minimum	building	coefficient	
to	that	land.	the	building	coefficient	refers	to	the	amount	of 	development	allowed	on	a	parcel,	
also	known	as	floor-area-ratio	(Far).	the	allocation	of 	an	equitable	and	free	minimum	build-
ing	coefficient	applied	to	all	properties	uniformly	has	a	double	function.	First,	it	guarantees	to	
all	owners	and	possessors	an	economic	use	of 	their	property.	second,	it	precludes	the	occur-
rence	of 	unjust	differences	in	the	allocation	of 	building	coefficients	among	owners.	

Land Lines: Why is this concept important for Latin America?
sonia rabeLLo: all	Latin	american	countries,	including	brazil,	have	been	addressing	urban	
regulation	and	land	policy	at	the	national	level,	especially	since	the	economic	stabilization		
and	redemocratization	during	the	1990s,	when	the	need	to	consider	the	so-called	accumulated	
social	debt	became	a	prominent	issue.	at	the	time,	Latin	american	cities	were	experiencing	
acute	problems	due	to	the	lack	of 	basic	infrastructure	services	such	as	sewer	systems,	public	
spaces,	transportation,	and	access	to	affordable	housing,	as	well	as	the	challenge	of 	creating		
a	more	equitable	distribution	of 	costs	and	benefits	in	the	urbanization	process.	

Land Lines: How relevant is Brazil’s City Statute in this process?
sonia rabeLLo: the	City	statute,	which	was	approved	in	2001,	confirms	the	distinction	be-
tween	the	right	to	own	land	and	the	right	to	build,	a	distinction	that	had	been	discussed	and	
implemented	since	the	1970s	in	são	Paulo	and	other	brazilian	cities.	the	expression	“right	to	
build”	as	used	in	the	brazilian	Civil	Code	had	led	many	landowners	to	assume	that	their	right	
to	own	land	also	included	the	right	to	build	on	the	land,	in	keeping	with	urban	legislation		
and	norms.	
	 How	much	and	what	can	be	built	is	reflected	in	the	price	of 	land.	that	is,	parcels	with	a	
higher	building	coefficient	than	others,	or	parcels	where	commercial	use	is	permitted	as	well		
as	residential	use,	sell	at	prices	that	incorporate	the	benefits	freely	given	to	landowners	by		
the	public	authorities.	When	this	happens,	landowners	appropriate	as	their	private	good	the	
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building	rights	provided	by	urban	law,	
even	though	they	had	not	invested	in	the	
infrastructure	or	services	needed	to	sup-
port	the	land	development.	as	a	result,	
the	costs	of 	urbanization	fall	entirely	on	
the	public	authority	while	private	citizens	
profit,	contradicting	the	general	legal	
principle	barring	enrichment	without		
just	cause.	

Land Lines: What does the principle of   
“enrichment without just cause” mean?
sonia rabeLLo: this	general	principle		
of 	law,	accepted	in	most	Latin	american	
countries,	deems	unacceptable	an	increase	
in	private	wealth	that	does	not	result	from	
the	person’s	own	labor	or	investment—
that	is,	a	legitimate	cause	pertaining	to	
the	person	who	benefits	financially.	In	
brazil	this	principle	is	explicit	in	the	legis-
lation,	specifically	in	the	Civil	Code,	and	
is	applicable	to	the	entire	juridical	system.

Land Lines: How does the City Statute provide 
for the separation of  the right to own land from 
the right to build?
sonia rabeLLo: this	concept	was	intro-
duced	through	the	instrument	known		
as	“charge	for	awarded	building	rights”	
(outorga onerosa do direito de construir)	in	art.	
28:	“the	master	plan	may	delineate	areas	
where	the	building	right	can	be	exercised	
above	the	basic	coefficient	adopted,	given	
a	counterpart	payment	by	the	beneficiary.”	
It	is	important	to	emphasize	that	the	City	
statute	is	a	federal	law	that	addresses	the	
content	of 	real	estate	property	rights	and	
has	the	same	hierarchical	standing	as	the	
Civil	Code.	thus,	if 	the	law	states	that	
the	public	authority	shall	charge	for	a	
given	right,	then	that	right	does	not	be-
long	to	the	person	to	whom	it	is	given.	

Land Lines: In what way does the “charge  
for awarded building rights” help to preclude 
enrichment without just cause?
sonia rabeLLo: the	charge	extracts	the	
corresponding	value	of 	such	rights	from	
the	land	price.	In	other	words,	without	
that	charge,	the	land	price	would	include	
the	value	of 	the	building	rights	freely	
granted	to	the	landowner	by	the	urban	
planning	legislation.	Without	the	charge,	
when	the	landowner	sold	the	land	he	
would	be	paid	according	to	its	market	

value,	which	includes	the	maximum	use	
permitted	on	that	land.	

Land Lines: However, if  I buy land expecting 
to build at a given floor-area-ratio that exceeds the 
basic coefficient and the public authority charges 
for these awarded building rights, wouldn’t that 
imply paying twice for the land?
sonia rabeLLo: no,	as	long	as	the	system	
of 	acquiring	building	rights	from	the	pub-
lic	authority	is	well-established.	under		
the	new	law,	building	rights	above	the	
minimum	coefficient	belong	to	the	city	as	
a	whole	and	must	be	purchased	separate-
ly	from	the	public	authority.	as	a	result,	
when	paying	the	landowner,	the	buyer	
discounts	from	the	land	price	the	value		
of 	the	additional	awarded	building	rights.	

Land Lines: In what other ways is this  
charge implemented to benefit society?
sonia rabeLLo: In	addition	to	addressing	
unjust	enrichment,	the	principle	concerns	
the	legitimacy	of 	recovering	the	added	
land	value	generated	by	public	sector		
interventions	in	the	urbanization	process,	
and	to	prevent	the	added	value	accruing	
to	the	landowner.	this	principle	is	also	
reflected	in	the	compensation	paid	for	
urban	land	expropriation.	When	not		
recovered	by	the	public	authority,	the		
value	of 	the	additional	building	rights	
becomes	an	integral	part	of 	the	market	
price.	If 	the	public	authority	expropriates	
that	land,	the	landowner	will	receive		
compensation	equivalent	to	the	market	
price,	which	includes	the	land	value		 	
plus	the	value	of 	the	building	coefficient	
granted	by	the	public	authority	free		 	
of 	charge.	

Land Lines: Since the property tax is  
imposed on real estate property, wouldn’t this 
charge constitute double-taxing?
sonia rabeLLo: to	understand	why		 	
this	is	not	the	case	we	need	to	look	at			
the	important	distinction	between	the	
Colombian	and	brazilian	legislation.			
the	Colombian	law	classifies	the	value	
capture	charge	as	a	tax,	but	in	brazil	it		
is	defined	as	an	instrument	for	the	public	
authority	to	recover	a	good	that	belongs	
to	society.	that	is,	the	nature	of 	the	
charge	is	a	responsibility	relative	to	the	
costs	of 	urbanization.	a	decision	by	the	

brazilian	supreme	Court	(re509422	
stFsC	of 	2008)	resolved	this	issue	by	
ruling	that	the	charge	for	awarded	build-
ing	rights	is	not	a	tax	but	a	payment	for	
which	the	landowner	is	responsible.	
	 I	think	this	juridical	opinion	is	coher-
ent	given	that	a	tax	corresponds	to	a	con-
tribution	to	the	public	treasury	from	one’s	
private	assets,	but,	as	noted,	awarded	
building	rights	are	not	privately	owned	
but	are	a	public	good	that	belongs	to	the	
city	as	a	whole.	to	classify	the	value	cap-
ture	charge	as	a	tax	suggests	a	juridical		
inconsistency,	since	taxation	is	a	form	of 	
assessing	private	wealth	to	finance	public	
goods	and	services.	this	is	not	the	case		
in	brazil,	since	the	charge	is	levied	on		
an	essentially	public	asset.	

Land Lines: Does the judiciary in Latin  
America accept and implement these concepts? 
sonia rabeLLo: not	uniformly	or	con-	
sistently.	these	juridical	concepts	funda-
mentally	change	the	traditional	under-
standing	of 	property	rights.	because	of 	
that,	the	principles	upon	which	they	are	
based	and	the	logic	behind	them	must		
be	disseminated	and	assimilated	more	
broadly.	this	is	a	judicial	evolution	that	
has	to	happen	in	order	to	reduce	the		
exacerbated	social	exclusion	that	char-	
acterized	Latin	american	cities.	

Land Lines: How has the Lincoln Institute’s 
Program on Latin America and the Caribbean 
contributed to this new vision of  land policy   
in the region?
sonia rabeLLo: the	Institute	has	been		
a	very	important	influence	in	clarifying	
land	policy	issues	among	public	officials	
and	politicians	in	Latin	america,	espe-
cially	through	its	training	programs	in	
which	participants	can	be	exposed	to	such	
principles,	concepts	and	ideas,	exchange	
experiences,	and	build	a	new	land	policy	
culture.	the	Institute	has	developed	a	
critical	mass	of 	people	committed	to	im-
proving	the	quality	of 	land	policies	and	
promoting	new	strategies	to	finance	urban	
development.	understanding	that	individ-
ual	property	rights	can	coexist	with	social	
rights	to	the	city	has	been	a	critical	factor	
driving	the	evolution	of 	urban	thinking		
in	the	region.	
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the	Canadian	province	of 	ontario	
has	 found	 it	 difficult	 to	 get	 the	
property	tax	“right.”	one	reason	

is	that	its	property	tax	is	not	one	tax,	but	
two:	a	tax	on	residential	property	and	a	tax	
on	business.	these	two	taxes	differ	in	their	
political	dimension	and	economic	impact,	
and	in	how	they	are	administered.	tax	re-
form	has	been	a	particular	 challenge	be-
cause	the	local	governments—municipali-
ties,	 regions,	 and	 school	boards—depend	
heavily	 on	 property	 tax	 revenues	 com-
pared	to	other	local	funding	sources.
	 this	book	examines	the	broad	reform	
of 	the	ontario	property	tax	in	1998.	the	
objectives	 of 	 this	 reform	 included	 intro-
ducing	a	full	market	value	assessment,	es-
tablishing	a	property	tax	system	that	would	
be	widely	accepted,	and	removing	proper-
ty	tax	reform	from	the	provincial	political	
agenda.	 although	 the	 reform	 effort	 was	
lauded	 by	 experts	 at	 the	 time,	 its	 overall	
objectives	were	not	achieved.	 In	 fact,	 the	
new	assessment	system	may	have	ultimate-
ly	weakened	the	role	of 	the	local	property	
tax.	 good	 property	 tax	 design	 needs	 to	
recognize	 the	 important	 differences	 be-
tween	taxing	housing	and	taxing	business	
property.	
	 revenue	from	the	property	tax	alone	is	
not	sufficient	for	large	urban	areas	to	pay	
for	 the	range	and	 level	of 	public	 services	
for	which	they	are	responsible.	the	paths	
to	improving	the	property	tax—for	exam-
ple,	abolishing	 the	heavily	discriminatory	
taxation	of 	business	property—would	leave	
a	major	revenue	hole	in	local	budgets.	the	
question	 is	how	 to	make	up	 for	 this	 gap.	
the	 authors	 consider	 two	 approaches	 to	
the	problem:	restructuring	education	finance	
and	 introducing	 a	 new	 form	 of 	 business	
taxation,	at	both	 the	provincial	and	 local	
levels.	

a tale of two taxes:  
Property tax reform in ontario

	 over	the	past	decade	ontario	was	able	
to	successfully	adopt	a	uniform,	province-
wide	market	value	assessment	system.	How-
ever,	 its	 experience	 suggests	 that	 when		
reforms	in	property	tax	administration	are	
combined	with	sound	reforms	in	both	prop-
erty	 tax	policy	and	 some	aspects	of 	 local	
governance	and	finance,	they	are	more	like-
ly	to	bring	about	the	desired	benefits.
	 many	 jurisdictions	 around	 the	 world	
have	been	advised	to	implement	major	re-
forms	in	property	taxation	to	resolve	local	
government	 finance	 problems.	 this	 de-
tailed	 evaluation	 of 	 ontario’s	 reform	 in	
both	 property	 tax	 policy	 and	 full	 market	
value	assessment	shows	that,	while	such	re-
forms	are	possible,	they	require	very	care-
ful	design,	implementation,	and	sustained	
follow-up	if 	they	are	to	succeed,	especially	
in	large	metropolitan	areas.

contents
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1.		getting	Property	taxes	right:		 	

an	Impossible	Dream?	
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cipal	Finance	and	governance	at	the	munk	
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the	 importance	 of 	 dealing	 with	
potentially	severe	climate	impacts	
is	becoming	increasingly	clear.	In	

recent	 years,	 we	 have	 seen	 a	 number	 of 		
extreme	 temperature	 and	 precipitation	
events,	 with	 climate	 records	 set	 in	 coun-
tries	around	the	globe,	but	notably	in	the	
united	states	and	australia.
	 the	Lincoln	Institute	initially	became	in-
volved	in	the	issue	of 	climate	change	through	
our	work	with	planning	directors	in	the	30	
largest	cities	of 	 the	united	states.	begin-
ning	 in	 2006	 these	 city	 planners	 started	
raising	the	issue	of 	how	to	respond	to	their	
mayors’	 questions	 about	 global	 warming.	
many	of 	the	mayors	were	already	signing	
the	 u.s.	 Conference	 of 	 mayors	 Climate	
Protection	agreement,	launched	by	seattle	
mayor	greg	nickels	in	2005	as	the	Kyoto	
Protocol	was	going	into	effect.	
	 building	 on	 a	 number	 of 	 Institute-
sponsored	working	papers,	policy	focus	re-
ports,	and	research	seminars	over	the	past	
five	years,	 this	book	 reports	on	 responses	
to	climate	change	in	nine	coastal	cities	and	
metropolitan	regions	in	the	united	states	
and	 australia.	 the	 two	 countries,	 both	
large,	 sprawling,	and	 showing	a	predilec-
tion	for	coastal	development,	have	much	in	
common	when	it	comes	to	climate	change.	
First,	 they	 are	 among	 the	 highest	 green-
house	gas	(gHg)	emitters	per	capita	in	the	
developed	world,	with	australia	usually	head-
ing	the	list	and	the	united	states	close	be-
hind.	second,	both	countries	are	exposed	
to	 significant	 climate-related	 risk	 relative	
to	sea	level	rise	and	storm	surge,	drought	
and	water	 shortage,	floods,	wildfires,	and	
heat	waves.	the	city	regions	documented	
here	 represent	 some	 of 	 the	 most	 critical	
conditions	faced	in	the	two	countries.	
	 this	 book	 deals	 with	 both	 mitigation	
(the	reduction	of 	gHg	emissions)	and	ad-
aptation	(managing	the	risk	of 	climate	im-
pacts	that	cannot	be	avoided)	as	the	terms	
are	generally	used	in	this	field.	at	least	from	
the	vantage	point	of 	the	united	states,	it	
appears	that	the	pendulum	has	swung	from	
an	initial	emphasis	on	mitigation,	as	reflected	
in	the	mayors’	initiatives	in	response	to	the	

resilient coastal city regions:  
Planning for climate change in the united states and australia

resilient coastal city regions:  
Planning for climate change   
in the united states and australia
Edited by Edward j. Blakely  
and armando Carbonell 
March 2012/288 pages/Paper/$35.00
ISBn: 978-1-55844-214-6

ordering information
Contact Lincoln Institute at
www.lincolninst.edu

Kyoto	Protocol,	to	one	focusing	on	adap-
tation,	as	cities	begin	to	prepare	for	the	on-
slaught	of 	climate-related	impacts.	
	 the	nine	cases	show	a	range	of 	adapta-
tion	responses.	However,	as	explored	in	the	
concluding	 chapter,	 to	 avoid	 catastrophic	
results,	it	remains	necessary	to	significantly	
reduce	 gHg	 emissions.	 While	 there	 are	
encouraging	developments	at	the	national	
level	 in	australia,	recent	analysis	suggests	
that	the	time	for	action	is	critically	short.	
	 the	pivotal	environmental	issue	of 	our	
time	has	largely	left	the	world	stage	as	gov-
ernments	across	the	globe	struggle	for	eco-
nomic	stability	in	the	wake	of 	the	financial	
crisis	of 	2008.	In	spite	of 	mixed	prospects	
for	action	at	the	international	and	national	
levels,	 state	 and	 local	 governments	 have	
shown	a	greater	ability	to	respond	to	climate	
change.	resilience	and	adaptation	are	com-
ing	to	 the	 fore	 in	public	discussions,	with	
increasing	attention	given	to	the	impacts	of 	
changes	in	climate	on	human	welfare	and	
the	integrity	of 	ecosystems.

	 In	bringing	forth	this	volume,	the	aim	
was	to	document	approaches	that	will	be	
useful	 not	 just	 in	 the	 united	 states	 and	
australia	but	more	broadly	 in	coastal	 re-
gions	throughout	the	world.	We	are	hum-
bly	 aware	 that	 this	 is	 only	 an	 initial	 re-
sponse	to	a	challenge	with	a	magnitude	of 	
potential	impacts	never	before	experienced	
in	human	history,	a	challenge	that	will	test	
our	ability	to	work	together	at	every	scale.	

Introduction
Climate	Change	and	Coastal	City		
regions,	Armando Carbonell and  
Edward J. Blakely	

united	States
1.		new	York	City, Robert D. Yaro   

and David M. Kooris
2.		southeastern	atlantic	Coast	states,	

Lauren Brown, Colin Quinn-Hurst,  
Phil Emmi, and Reid Ewing

3.		new	orleans,	Douglas J. Meffert   
and Joshua A. Lewis	

4.		Los	angeles–san	Diego,		
Kenneth C. Topping

5.		san	Francisco,	Laurie A. Johnson   
and Laura Tam

australia
6.		melbourne,	Peter M. J. Fisher
7.		sydney,	Alan Cadogan
8.		south	east	Queensland,	Greg Laves 

and Peter Waterman 
9.		Perth, Laura Stocker, Peter Newman, 

and James Duggie

Conclusion
transpacific	Perspectives	on	Climate		
action,	Edward J. Blakely and Armando 
Carbonell
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f e L L o w s h i P  programs

the	Lincoln	Institute	offers	a	vari-
ety	of 	fellowship	programs	to	
demonstrate	its	commitment	to	

support	scholars,	practitioners,	and	gradu-
ate	students	at	different	stages	of 	their	
academic	and	professional	careers.	these	
individuals	contribute	to	the	land	and	tax	
policy	knowledge	base	and	develop	ideas	
to	guide	policy	makers	throughout	the	
world.	
	 For	more	information	and	applica-	
tion	guidelines	for	all	of 	the	Institute’s	
fellowship	programs,	visit	the	Web	site		
at	http://www.lincolninst.edu/education/ 
fellowships.asp.

david c. LincoLn  
feLLowshiPs

the	David	C.	Lincoln	Fellowships	
in	Land	Value	taxation	(LVt)	were	
established	in	1999	to	develop	

academic	and	professional	interest	in	this	
topic	through	support	for	major	research	
projects.	the	fellowship	program	honors	
David	C.	Lincoln,	former	chairman	of 	the	
Lincoln	Foundation	and	founding	chair-
man	of 	the	Lincoln	Institute,	and	his	long-
standing	interest	in	LVt.	the	program	
encourages	scholars	and	practitioners	to	
undertake	new	work	in	the	basic	theory	of 	
LVt	and	its	applications.	these	research	
projects	add	to	the	knowledge	and	under-
standing	of 	LVt	as	a	component	of 	con-
temporary	fiscal	systems	in	countries	
throughout	the	world.	
	 three	researchers	have	been	awarded	
fellowships	for	2011–2012.	the	application	
deadline	for	2012–2013	fellowships	is	
september	1,	2012.	

david albouy
Assistant Professor, Department  
of Economics, University of Michigan
urban Land value: measurement  
and theory

richard almy
Partner, Almy, Gloudemans, Jacobs & Denne, 
LaGrange, Illinois
a global compendium and meta-analysis 
of Property tax systems

shawn rohlin
Assistant Professor, Department of  
Economics, University of Akron, Ohio
do Location-based tax incentives improve 
Quality of Life and Quality of business 
environment?

Kingsbury browne  
feLLowshiP 

the	Lincoln	Institute	established	
the	Kingsbury	browne	Fellowship	
in	association	with	the	Kingsbury	

browne	Conservation	Leadership	award	
in	2006.	that	award	honors	browne	
(1922–2005),	a	Lincoln	Fellow	in	1980,	
whose	work	led	to	the	creation	of 	the	Land	
trust	alliance	(Lta).	now	a	national	orga-
nization	of 	about	1,800	land	trust	mem-
bers,	Lta	trains	thousands	of 	conservation	
leaders,	encourages	the	passage	of 	legis-
lation	on	land	conservation,	and	develops	
standards	and	practices	to	professionalize	
and	safeguard	work	on	land	trusts.	this	
annual	fellowship	program,	administered	
by	the	Lincoln	Institute’s	Department	of 	
Planning	and	urban	Form,	supports	re-
search,	writing,	and	mentoring	activities.	
	 audrey	C.	rust,	president	emeri-
tus	of 	the	Peninsula	open	space	trust	
(Post)	based	in	Palo	alto,	California,	
was	named	the	most	recent	recipient	of 	
the	combined	fellowship	and	conserva-
tion	leadership	award	in	october	at	the	
Land	trust	alliance’s	rally	in	milwaukee,	
Wisconsin.
	 as	executive	director	and	then	presi-
dent	of 	Post	from	1987	to	2011,	rust	
partnered	with	public	agencies	and	private	
landowners	as	the	land	trust	protected	more	
than	53,000	acres	of 	open	space	lands	in	
san	mateo,	santa	Clara,	and	santa	Cruz	
counties.	the	saving	the	endangered	
Coast	campaign,	launched	in	2001,	is		
the	largest	land	protection	initiative	ever	
completed	by	a	local	u.s.	land	trust.
	 she	graduated	from	the	university		
of 	Connecticut	at	storrs	with	a	b.a.	in	
english	and	education.	she	has	served	on	
the	boards	of 	numerous	local,	state,	and	
national	organizations,	primarily	in	the	
conservation	and	housing	arenas,	and		
she	has	received	numerous	awards	for	
community	service.	
			
LincoLn/Loeb feLLowshiP

the	Loeb	Fellowship	was	estab-
lished	in	1970	through	the	gen-
erosity	of 	the	late	John	L.	Loeb,	

Harvard	College	‘24.	based	at	the	gradu-
ate	school	of 	Design,	the	program	offers	
ten	annual	post-professional	awards	for	
independent	study	at	Harvard	university.	
the	fellowship	is	a	unique	opportunity		
to	nurture	the	leadership	potential	of 			
the	most	promising	men	and	women	in	

design	and	other	professions	related	to	
the	built	and	natural	environment.	each	
year	one	fellow	is	selected	to	be	the		
Lincoln/	Loeb	Fellow	and	to	work	with	
the	Lincoln	Institute’s	Department	of 	
Planning	and	urban	Form.	
	 Peter	Park,	trained	as	an	architect	
and	urban	designer,	is	the	planning	direc-
tor	in	Denver,	Colorado.	He	previously	
served	in	a	similar	role	in	milwaukee.		
He	has	presided	over	the	development	of 	
a	new	form-based	zoning	ordinance	for	
Denver	and	has	also	led	extensive	efforts	
to	engage	citizens	in	planning	activities.	
During	his	fellowship,	Park	will	research	
new	methods	for	engaging	citizens	in	the	
planning	process	and	explore	opportuni-
ties	for	replacing	urban	freeways	with	
boulevards	in	city	centers.	

PLanning and urban form 
research feLLowshiPs

the	Lincoln	Institute’s	Depart-
ment	of 	Planning	and	urban	Form	
supports	research	fellowships	to	

develop	academic	and	professional	inter-
est	in	the	relationship	between	the	form	
of 	the	built	environment	and	the	mosaic	
of 	open	spaces	across	the	landscape.	the	
theme	of 	large	landscape	conservation	
runs	through	several	recent	programs.	
the	application	deadline	for	2012–2013	
applications	is	march	15,	2012.	

breece robertson 
National Conservation Vision and   
GIS Director, Trust for Public Land,  
Santa Fe, New Mexico 
Jad daly 
Climate Program Director,   
Trust for Public Land, Washington, DC 
brenda faber 
Foresite Inc. Consulting, Consultant to  
Trust for Public Land, Loveland, Colorado 
Large Landscape conservation 

c. LoweLL harriss  
dissertation feLLowshiP 
Program 

the	Lincoln	Institute’s	C.	Lowell	
Harriss	Dissertation	Fellowship	
Program	assists	Ph.D.	students,	

primarily	at	u.s.	universities,	whose	re-
search	complements	the	Institute’s	inter-
ests	in	land	and	tax	policy.	this	program	
honors	Professor	Harriss	(1912–2009)	
who	taught	economics	at	Columbia		
university	and	was	a	long-time	member	
of 	the	Institute’s	board	of 	Directors.	
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i n  m e m o r i a m

r o n a L d  L .  s m i t h

f ormer Lincoln Institute president ronald L. Smith 
passed away on December 3, 2011 after a lengthy 

illness. He had served the Institute from 1986 to 1996.
 “ron led the Lincoln Institute at a time of transition,” 
noted Kathryn j. Lincoln, chairman of the Institute Board 
of Directors and chief investment officer. “The Institute 
had built an enviable reputation in terms of its land policy 
work, but lacked a good organizational structure. ron 
helped guide the process with the Board and staff to  
create a world-class operation. He hired and promoted key staff, purchased   
113 Brattle Street in Cambridge, and renovated the building for our offices and 
classrooms. ron created a collegial work environment at the Institute, and after 
his retirement he continued to be a great fan and a regular participant at semi-
nars and other events.” 
 ron Smith grew up in Indiana and earned his bachelors degree in mechanical 
engineering from General Motors Institute (GMI). He received his M.S. in indus-
trial relations and his Ph.D. in organization psychology and communication from 
Purdue university. He returned to GMI in 1963 and headed the Department of 
Communications and Organizational Behavior. He subsequently served as dean 
of the College of Business administration at the university of nebraska in Lincoln 
from 1973 to 1977, and then as professor of management and dean of the  
McDonough School of Business at Georgetown university from 1977 to 1986. 
 among ron Smith’s legacies at the Lincoln Institute is the ronald L. Smith 
Public Officials Fellowship award, which recognizes his support for the participa-
tion of elected or appointed public officials in the Institute’s educational pro-
grams. The current ronald Smith Fellow is Peter Pollock, FaICP, former planning 
director of Boulder, Colorado, who manages joint programs between the Depart-
ment of Planning and urban Form and its partners in the Intermountain West. 
 ron is survived by his wife Betty, three children, eight grandchildren, and  
many friends and colleagues.

	 administered	through	the	departments	
of 	Valuation	and	taxation	and	Planning	
and	urban	Form,	the	program	provides		
a	link	between	the	Institute’s	educational	
mission	and	its	research	objectives	by			
supporting	scholars	early	in	their	careers.	
the	Institute	hosts	a	seminar	for	the	fel-
lowship	recipients	each	year	so	they	can	
present	their	research	and	share	feedback	
with	other	fellows	and	Institute	faculty	
members.	Dissertation	fellowship	appli-
cations	for	the	next	cycle	are	due	by		
February	1,	2012.	For	guidelines	and		
additional	information,	visit	the	Institute	
Web	site	at	www.lincolninst.edu/education/
fellowships.asp

il hwan chung 
Department of Public Administration,  
Maxwell School of Syracuse University 
school finance reform, school choice, 
and residential sorting 

Lauren coyle 
Department of Anthropology,   
University of Chicago 
dual sovereignties in the golden twilight: 
Law, Land and Labor in ghana 

william m. doerner 
Department of Economics,   
Florida State University 
the effects of house Prices    
on taxation and Property valuation 

george homsy 
Department of City and Regional Planning,  
Cornell University 
sustainability in the small city:  
exploring climate change innovation   
in Local Land use Policy 

olha Krupa 
School of Public and Environmental  
Affairs, Indiana University 
an analysis of indiana Property tax  
reform: equity and cost considerations 

Lauren Lambie-hanson 
Department of Urban Studies and Planning,  
Massachusetts Institute of Technology
foreclosure resolution: efficiency and  
impacts of asset disposition 

amy Lynch 
Department of City and Regional Planning,  
University of Pennsylvania 
is it good to be green?: an assessment  
of county green infrastructure Planning 
in  colorado, florida, and maryland 

christopher Palmer 
Department of Economics,    
Massachusetts Institute of Technology 
what’s in a neighborhood?    
the Local effects of housing Policy 

caroline weber 
Department of Economics,   
University of Michigan 
three essays in taxation 

internationaL  
graduate student 
feLLowshiP Programs

the	Lincoln	Institute’s	Program	on	
Latin	america	and	the	Caribbean	
offers	fellowships	to	doctoral	and	

masters	candidates	in	the	region.	the	ap-
plication	deadline	for	2012–2013	fellow-
ships	in	Latin	america	will	be	announced	
on	the	Institute’s	Web	site	in	the	spring		
of 	2012.	For	more	information,	contact	
lac@lincolninst.edu.
	 through	the	Peking	university–Lincoln	
Institute	Center	for	urban	Development	

and	Land	Policy,	the	Institute’s	China	
Program	awards	fellowships	to	masters	
and	doctoral	students	residing	in	and	
studying	land	and	tax	policy	in	the		
People’s	republic	of 	China.	Candidates		
participate	in	a	workshop	in	China	to	
present	their	proposals	and	receive	com-
ments	from	an	international	panel	of 		
experts.	awardees	reconvene	after	one	
year	to	present	their	findings	and	receive	
further	critiques	from	experts	in	land	and	
tax	policy.	the	next	application	deadline	
is	april	15,	2012.	For	more	information,	
see	the	Peking–Lincoln	Center	Web	site	
at	http://plc.pku.edu.cn.	
	 the	international	students	awarded	
fellowships	in	2011–2012	are	announced	
in	the	Institute’s	Program	catalog	and		
on	the	Web	site.	
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w o r K i n g  papers P r o g r a m  calendar

more	than	730	working	papers	are	currently	
available,	including	the	results	of 	Institute-
sponsored	research,	course-related	materials,	

and	occasional	reports	or	papers	cosponsored	with		
other	organizations.	some	papers	by	associates	affiliated	
with	the	Institute’s	Latin	america	and	China	programs	
are	also	available	in	spanish,	Portuguese,	or	Chinese.	
Listed	below	are	the	papers	that	have	been	posted	
since	June	2011	at	www.lincolninst.edu/pubs.

united states

Donald	boyd
recession,	recovery,	and	State		
and	Local	Finances		

Peter	W.	Culp	and	Jocelyn	a.	gibbon
Strategies	for	renewable	energy	Projects		
on	arizona’s	State	trust	Lands		
	
susan	Culp,	alison	berry,	and	Joe	marlow	
Cash	for	Conservation:	Payments	for	ecosystem	
Services	through	Compensatory	Mitigation	on	
State	trust	Lands	in	arizona,	Colorado,	and	
Montana	

susan	Culp	and	Dan	Hunting
an	analysis	of 	Contributory	Value		 	
on	trust	Lands	in	the	West	

russell	Kashian	and	mark	skidmore	
a	Duration	analysis	of 	tax	Increment	Finance	
District	Lifespans:	the	Case	of 	Wisconsin		
	
Lynn	scarlett
america’s	Working	Lands:	Farm	Bill		
Programs	and	Landscape-Scale	Conservation	

Jeffrey	o.	sundberg
State	Income	tax	Credits	for	Conservation	
easements:	Do	additional	Credits	Create		
additional	Value?		

Latin america

Durfari	Janive	Velandia	naranjo		
and	oscar	sanora	Quintero	
efectos	de	la	política	de	redensificación		
en	los	precios	del	suelo:	el	caso	del	Bando2		
en	la	Ciudad	de	México	
(also available in English)
effects	of 	urban	Density	regulation	on	Land	
Prices:	the	Case	of 	Bando2	in	Mexico	City

martím	smolka	and	Ciro	biderman		
Vivienda	informal:	una	perspectiva	de		
economista	sobre	el	planeamiento	urbano		
(also available in English)
Housing	Informality:	an	economist’s		
Perspective	on	urban	Planning

the	education	programs	listed	here	are	offered	as	open	enrollment	
courses	for	diverse	audiences	of 	elected	and	appointed	officials,	
policy	advisers	and	analysts,	taxation	and	assessing	officers,	plan-

ning	and	development	practitioners,	business	and	community	leaders,	
scholars	and	advanced	students,	and	concerned	citizens.	
	 For	more	information	about	these	and	other	programs,	visit	the		
Lincoln	Institute	Web	site	at	www.lincolninst.edu/education/courses.asp.	In		
addition,	the	Web	site	hosts	many	online	courses	on	land	use	and	taxation	
policy	that	are	offered	in	both	english	and	spanish.	Lectures	offered	as	
part	of 	the	spring	series	at	Lincoln	House	in	Cambridge,	massachusetts,	
will	also	be	announced	on	the	Web	site	as	the	schedule	is	finalized.	

Program in the united states

tuesday–wednesday, march 6–7
Phoenix, arizona
responding to change and uncertainty in the western  
united states: managing risk in decision making
stephen aldrich, bio economic research associates, LLc (bio-era), vermont;  
Jim holway, western Lands and communities, Phoenix; and Joe marlow,  
sonoran institute, Phoenix

Western	Lands	and	Communities,	a	joint	venture	of 	the	Lincoln	Insti-
tute	of 	Land	Policy	and	the	sonoran	Institute,	is	collaborating	with	the	
Consensus	building	Institute	to	host	a	workshop	on	using	scenarios	to	
manage	for	uncertainty	and	change.	the	course	will	examine	drivers	of 	
change	in	the	West,	including	climate,	the	economy,	and	demographics,	
and	provide	participants	a	basic	understanding	of 	scenario	planning	and	
other	techniques	used	to	assess	the	impacts	of 	change	and	uncertainty.	
Participants	will	also	take	part	in	a	simulated	role-play	where	they	will	
learn	how	to	use	those	tools	to	improve	planning	and	decision	making.	

Program in Latin america

thursday–friday, aPriL 19–20
bogotá, colombia
90th anniversary of the betterment contribution Law  
in colombia: evaluation and Proposals
martim smolka, Lincoln institute of Land Policy; oscar borrero, Los andes  
university and national university of  colombia, bogotá; and christian mora 
and alejandro ordoñez, institute of studies of the office of the general  
attorney of the nation, colombia
this	forum	takes	place	on	the	occasion	of 	the	90th	anniversary	of 	the	
betterment	contribution	law	in	Colombia—Contribución de Valorización, 
Law 25 of  1921. the	program	will	evaluate	the	technical	and	legal	expe-
riences	in	the	use	of 	this	instrument,	which	has	been	widely	accepted	by	
Colombian	citizens	and	constitutes	the	oldest	Latin	american	experience	
in	value	capture	legislation.	In	addition,	the	forum	will	examine	inter-	
national	experiences	that	potentially	can	be	useful	in	improving	the		
Colombian	model.	the	forum	is	expected	to	produce	a	reform	pro-	
posal	to	update	the	law	to	the	twenty-first	century	and	to	better	regulate	
its	interpretations,	as	reflected	in	the	technical	models	used	to	allocate		
the	levy.	
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Our new look
offers streamlined navigation for enhanced user experience

What’s New on the Web

www.lincolninst.edu

You may have noticed that the Lincoln Institute’s 

Web site homepage has been redesigned to allow quicker access to recent news, publications, and  

other products. The streamlined navigation for enhanced user experience and the redesigned pages  

are being powered by a new content management system that facilitates continual updating.

The new homepage features include:

• A rotating carousel of the latest books, policy focus reports, videos, and free online databases

• A one-stop corner for downloading Land Lines, working papers, information on fellowships   

and RFPs, and the annual Program catalog

• The latest posts on the “At Lincoln House” blog

• The latest citations in “Lincoln Institute in the News”

• One-click access to pages in Spanish and Chinese

• Quick Links to the “Lectures & Videos” landing page, hosting a growing library of original   

short videos and videotaped lectures 

• Connections to Twitter, Facebook, LinkedIn, and YouTube
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2012 Publications Catalog 

The Lincoln Institute’s 2012 Publications catalog features more 

than 100 books, policy focus reports, and multimedia resources. 

These publications represent the work of Institute faculty, fel-

lows, and associates who are researching and reporting on the 

following topics: property taxation, valuation, and assessment; 

urban and regional planning; smart growth; land conservation; 

housing and urban development; and other land policy concerns 

in the united States, Latin america, China, Europe, africa, and 

other areas around the globe.

all of the books, reports, and other items listed in the catalog 

are available to purchase and/or download on the Institute’s  

Web site. The entire catalog will be posted for free downloading 

in February. To request a printed copy of the catalog, send your 

complete mailing address to help@lincolninst.edu.

www.lincolninst.edu


